


Though the District has implemented some action items in the area of teaching and 
learning, these do not appear to be linked to a coherent theory of action on how to improve 
student learning. 
 

4. A District crippled by a culture of fear and intimidation 
Though the Interim Superintendent encourages a respectful and collaborative environment, 
this spirit has yet to spread throughout all layers of the organization. Staff continue to 
report that the culture of fear and intimidation remains.  
 

The District has made some progress in implementing its action plan. It is not clear how the 
limited progress outlined in this report will lead to systemic transformation of the District’s 
ability to improve student outcomes. Substantial challenges remain to ensuring that the system 
is meeting the needs of all students and the urgency to accelerate progress remains high.   

 
The entry of a new Superintendent presents an opportunity to reset how the system operates, 
but he and the District must overcome the systemic challenges addressed in my initial report 
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This Quarterly Report provides updates on the Rochester City School District’s (RCSD or District) efforts 
to address the problems that led to the appointment of a Distinguished Educator (DE). It also reports 
on the system’s ongoing response to the Distinguished Educator’s recommendations.     

The Quarterly Report is a summary covering the same areas of concern identified in the Distinguished 
Educator’s report issued on November 14, 2018. Each section begins with an “Implementation Status 
Update” outlining the District’s progress in addressing the DE’s findings and recommendations. This 
report also provides updates on progress toward completion of the action items in the District’s 
response to the DE’s report.  

 

Governance and District Leadership 

Implementation Status Update: 

�x On January 24, 2019, the Board passed a resolution in support of the goals of the Board’s Equity 
and Educational Excellence Policy. The Board resolved to affirm the Superintendent’s 
establishment of the Racial Equity Advocacy Leadership (REAL) team as a permanent body. This 
team will assist the Superintendent in developing, implementing, and monitoring the District’s 
Racial Equity Action Plan, while advising the Superintendent on racial equity issues within the 
school system. The resolution empowers the REAL team to assist the Superintendent in racial 
equity strategic planning. This team’s help will also be sought for annual evaluations of the effects 
of current racial equity initiatives on student achievement and in addressing newly identified race-
based inequities to ensure that equitable educational opportunities are provided to all students. 
The resolution was adopted 4-3 with Vice President Elliott, Commissioner LeBron, and 
Commissioner Sheppard dissenting. The Distinguished Educator advised the Board that, “These 
types of committees or taskforces should be established by the Superintendent, as the work of this 
committee seems to deal with the management of the district. The committee should continue and 
then let the new Superintendent make a determination or recommendation to the Board as to 
whether this is the right structure he/she wants to use to address racial inequities.”  

�x On January 24, 2019 a resolution was presented to the full Board regarding the amendment to the 
Board's Advisory Body, Policy No. 2260. That proposed amendment will ensure that any Advisory 
body empaneled by the Board (inAd40 Tl 0 TdaTd
ti 0 4(eo)c 0Td
[((i)-4(n)]TJ50 Tc 0 Tw 1.0  n.23 0 T12(h)-14(at)]TJ
0 1c 0 Tw 1.0    
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�x On January 31, 2019 the Board President received a proposal from the New York State School 
Boards Association offering an action plan to address the Governance and District Leadership 
recommendations made in the Distinguished Educator’s report. There is no evidence that the 
Board has accessed any of the resources listed in the action plan. 

�x On February 15, 2019 Interim Superintendent Daniel Lowengard submitted a revised Protocol for 
Communications to be used between the Administration and the Board. 

�x Starting with the Board 
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�x On April 24, 2019, after a lengthy screening and interview process, the Board announced the four 
Superintendent finalists. On May 4th and 5th the community will have an opportunity to interface 
with the four finalists followed by a televised interview by the Board.   

�x To improve communication and as an internal management tool, on April 26, 2019, the Board 
President began disseminating his calendar at the end of every business week. In addition the 
Board President has had one-on-one meetings with the following commissioners:  

�¾ Commissioner Powell – March 18, 2019 
�¾ Commissioner Hallmark – February 19, 2019 
�¾ Commissioner Davis – April 17, 2019 
�¾ Commissioner LeBron – April 25, 2019  

�x The November 14, 2018 Distinguished Educator’s Report found that the District is crippled by a 
culture of fear and intimidation, starting at the top with the Board and former Superintendent, and 
spreading down through all layers of the organization. Though the Interim Superintendent 
encourages a respectful and collaborative environment, this spirit has yet to spread throughout all 
layers of the organization. Staff continue to report that the culture of fear and intimidation 
remains.  

 

Teaching and Learning 

Implementation Status Update: 

�x The District has started a conversation regarding non-negotiables for a vision of best first instruction 
with school principals. To date, the focus has been primarily on culturally responsive instruction. 

�x Learning outcomes aligned to the New York State Next Generation Learning Standards have been 
developed for each grade level and subject area. However, there is a lack of clarity about the 
purpose of the learning outcomes document, and the District has yet to develop an 
implementation plan to ensure that instructional staff understand how to leverage outcomes for 
planning purposes.   

�x The District is doing an analysis of Pre-K and Kindergarten curricula to determine the gaps in 
expectations at the end of Pre-K and the beginning of Kindergarten. 

�x An audit of the K-2 literacy curriculum has been completed by Monroe 2-Orleans BOCES.2 Examples 
of the audit’s findings include: 

o “These curriculum materials partially achieve indicators of effectiveness of developmentally 
appropriate curriculum.”  p. 8 

o “These curriculum materials partially achieve indicators of effectiveness for assessment of 
young children.” p.11 

                                                 
2 See Appendix 1 for copy of the audit. 
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�x The District currently owns over 2,500 Read 180, 380 System 44, and 22,500 Scholastic Reading 
Inventory perpetual licenses. The District discontinued these intervention programs in 2014, 
though it is not clear why they did. The District should evaluate the reinstatement of these as a 
reading intervention. Currently, East Lower and Upper schools, which are operated by the 
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the least restrictive environment and supports into the Guidance Document for Considering Special 
Transportation. 

�x The Department of Special Education has implemented the activities outlined in the Strategic 
Action Plan approved by NYSED. A mid-course revieyal 
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�x The District has provided specific professional learning sessions on the school improvement process 
and writing SMART goals and gap statements. Training for principals began in February. A School-
Based Planning Team training session was held in collaboration with the Rochester Teachers 
Association and the Association of Supervisors and Administrators of Rochester. A proposal was 
submitted to the Board for consideration of how to review School Comprehensive Education Plans 
from June 3-14.   
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o The District conducted an analysis of software programs in January and February 2019. 
o The District chose to continue with the current vendor for their routing software. The 

vendor is Trapeze. Trapeze will continue to provide onsite feedback and onsite 
presentations to the Transportation and Information and Technology Teams. 

o The District will purchase the update of the software in July or August 2019. 
o The estimated installation dates will be in November and December 2019. The date is 

contingent on the full rollout of the updated Student Information System during the 
summer and fall of 2019. 

o Training for the new software will begin in March or April 2020. 
o The Test Database will occur in April or May 2020. 
o Projected full implementation is scheduled for August 2020. 

 
�x The District has commenced negotiations with the Regional Transit Service regarding their current 

transportation contract. 

�x The District has been working closely with Monroe School Transportation (MST) to address the 
transportation issues that have previously occurred at the beginning of the school year. As of April 
1, 2019 





13 
 

�x The initial Superintendent budget presentation to the Board has been revised and tailored for use 
with the community. There have been multiple stakeholders’ budget forums, including the Bilingual 
Education Council (in Spanish), Principals, Central Office mid-level management, Student Council, 
and two open general community forums. The next phase of the process is to communicate the 
Structural Budget Gap Elimination Report and PowerPoint presentation to all stakeholders. 

�x Ten-year enrollment projection has been determined for the Facilities Modernization Plan 
document and is aligned with the enrollment projection from Accountability. 

�x Long-Term plan (10 years) has been initiated from a financial perspective with the assumptions and 
the potential budget shortfall for each 
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Distinguished Educator Support 

During this quarter the following support has been offered to the District: 

�x Served as a thought partner to the Board and Administration on District-related matters 

�x Provided mentoring to the Executive Director of Special Education 

�x Provided technical assistance in the development of the District’s strategic plan 

�x Assisted in the superintendent search 

�x Provided professional development sessions to the School Chiefs on how to coach and lead 
principal 

�x Provided an overview of a Direct Report Protocol model to the Executive Cabinet  

�x Participated in 23 Board business meetings, Board Committee meetings, Board Leadership 
meetings, or one-on-one meetings with commissioners 

�x Participated in three Principals’ Meetings 

�x Participated in 31 meetings with Executive Cabinet members 

�x Conducted twelve school visits 

�x Participated in 19 community meetings 

 

Conclusion 

As this report shows, the District administration has made some progress in implementing the action 
items listed in the plan submitted to the New York State Education Department. However, the progress 
is limited. Even some Board Commissioners acknowledged their disappointment with the limited 
progress in the area of District Governance.13 

During the next quarter the District should focus on two main areas: 

1. Ensuring that the implementation of the action items leads to a coherent approach to District 
improvement and student outcomes. 

2. Establishing a system to ensure a smooth transition of the plan and District operations to the 
new superintendent.  

  The Distinguished Educator and the New York State Education Department remain ready to assist the 
District in the process of the turning itself around to better serve its students and the community. 

                                                 
13  https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xSyHicvYjgY&feature=youtu.be 


	The District has started a conversation regarding non-negotiables for a vision of best first instruction with school principals. To date, the focus has been primarily on culturally responsive instruction.


